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NCBA CLUSA Annual Membership Meeting
Washington, DC, May 2, 2017
DRAFT MINUTES

Chairman Jacob called the 2017 Annual Business Meeting to order at 
3:05 PM.

Chairman Jacob stated he is pleased that there is a virtual component to engage more members. He declared that in accordance with the Bylaws, the attendance satisfies the quorum requirements. 
A motion was made, seconded and passed to approve the meeting 2016 Annual Meeting minutes.
Chairman Jacob introduced Greg Starheim, Chair of NCBA CLUSA’s Finance and Audit committee to present both the Treasurer and Audit report.

Treasurer and Audit Report

Starheim gave a summary of the financial performance for 2016:

For 2016, NCBA’s membership dues revenue was $756,536. The results were slightly lower than 2015 membership dues revenue of $756,914 a decrease of $378. Projections for 2017 are currently yielding successful results with a collection to date of $652,959, however this time last year collection results were at $700,000. 

· In the Grants and Contracts program area, revenue increased to $42.6 million in 2016 from $38.2 million in 2015. This is an 11.5% increase in Grants and Contracts program area revenue.

· NCBA has an unrestricted net income from operations of $159,981.

· NCBA’s unrestricted net income from operations inclusive of Cooperative Business International was $1,348,707, after consolidating NCBA CLUSA’s equity share interest in CBI’s net income of $1,188,726.  

· Dot Coop had a loss in net assets of $80,194 for 2016. The net loss is a result of the release of $132,964 profit share to the Domains partner entity due to the reconciliation of cash basis revenue recognition. Without the alignment, DotCoop earned $77,000 in net income in 2016. When consolidated into NCBA CLUSA resulted in net income unrestricted net income of $1,133,551.
· Unrestricted assets increased to $4,266,904 at year-end 2016 from $2.9 million at year end 2015.  
· Line of credit at year-end 2016 has a zero balance.

Chairman Jacob called for a motion to approve the Treasurer and Audit Report.  The motion was moved, seconded and approved. Chairman Jacob asked Gregory Starheim to continue with the Audit report. 
Audit Report

Chair Starheim stated it is his responsibility to report to the members the results from the independent audit of NCBA CLUSA’s financial reports.  He started by giving an overview of the firm CALIBRE CPA Group conducted NCBA’s 2016 audit.  CALIBRE is a regional firm, with a focus on providing auditing and accounting services to nonprofit industry.  They specialize in working with recipients of government funding.
The fiscal year-end 2016 audit has concluded and final audit report will be issued no later than May 15th prior to the filing of the IRS 990 exempt organization tax return filing.
No anticipated disagreements with management, and NCBA CLUSA is expected to receive a clean unmodified opinion on the 2016 financial statements.
Chairman Jacob called for a motion to approve the Audit Report.  The motion was moved, seconded and approved. Chairman Jacob proceed into prepared remarks.

Chairman Address
Chairman stated that the state of the organization is strong and positioned to thrive financially. He noted that NCBA CLUSA is unique and functions as the voice for all cooperatives and represents all sectors. Board of Directors is the most diverse of any cooperative organization.

Chairman marked 2016 as being the 100th anniversary of the association and highlighted some of the awareness activities that took place.
Chairman Jacob mentioned other organizations also celebrating 100-year anniversaries and provided some historical context for the formation of NCBA CLUSA.

This was followed by honoring the work that was done over the past years and focusing on the strategic visioning work the board engaged in over the last year.

The Board concluded that these principles of a high-impact nonprofit association can describe NCBA CLUSA – both past and future. And we could use it to guide the NCBA CLUSA Board’s strategic visioning process.  The board started that process in June of 2016 and organized its work into two Task Forces:

Task Force One:
Looked at what the board like best about NCBA CLUSA.  They expressed pride in the following: 

· The diversity of membership 

· Our development in the United States through the Cooperative Development Foundation and through our donor-funded work overseas. 

· Our advocacy and communications 

· Our potential to be the national thought leader for trends and impact of cooperatives. 

Chairman announced the formation of the council of cooperative economists and noted CoBank’s support, encouraging others to support the council.

Chairman recognized Erbin Crowell for his hard work in chairing the Taskforce II work. 

The taskforce II work resulted in defining economic security for all, meeting with potential partners, surveying the members on the idea of an inclusive economy. 

The following question was posed: 

“If we mobilized 100 million cooperative voices in the United States, how would we want to be a “Force for Good.” 

Chairman noted the following Board conclusion:  

“NCBA CLUSA is the primary voice in the United States for people who use cooperatives to build a better world. 

· Through our work, people become owners of their future through a cooperative.

· We work with public and private thought leaders to promote economic development based on the principles of cooperation. 

· We represent the trusted way to do business and build communities.” 

Chairman concluded presentation and introduced the President and CEO of NCBA CLUSA, Judy Ziewacz.
President and CEO Message
CEO Ziewacz thanked Chairman Jacob for his contribution to NCBA CLUSA and highlighted the 2016 association activities.  

CEO Ziewacz introduced the members presenting remotely which included presentations by Rural Electric Co-op from Hawaii, NWCU and the National Cooperative Grocers. Carl Rosenburg presented from Dakar, Senegal on NCBA CLUSA’s flagship Yajeendee! project.  

Erbin Crowell walked through the results of the Member Survey on the inclusive economy. 

Chairman Jacob thanked President Ziewacz for the overview and thanked Erbin Crowell for his work on the taskforce and the survey.
Election Results

Nominations Committee Chair Michelle Schry thanked the Governance Committee who served as the Board Nominations Committee.    Michelle announced the results of the 2016 election.  The following individuals were elected to the NCBA CLUSA Board of Directors (1) Karen Zimbelman; (2)Cornelius Blanding; (3) Joseph Bergeron; (4) Hans Theyer; (5) Esteban Kelly, and; (6) Carla Decker.
There being no further business, the 2016 NCBA CLUSA Annual Membership meeting was adjourned at 5 pm.
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